
TOWN OF LAKE LURE  

 

Board of Adjustment Regular Meeting 

Tuesday, May 25, 2021 ꟷ  1:00 PM 

Lake Lure Municipal Center 

Agenda 

 

I. Roll Call 

II. Agenda Adoption 

III. Consent Agenda 

A. Approval of the April 27, 2021 Regular Meeting Minutes and April 28, 2021 

Reconvened Meeting Minutes 

IV. Old Business 

V. New Business 

A. ZA-2021001, a Petition for Appeal of Administrative Determination from Larry 

Bentley regarding new delineated parking at 0 Memorial Hwy. Lake Lure, NC, 

parcel number 1653330.  

VI. Adjournment 
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Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the 

Board of Adjustment 

 

Tuesday, April 27, 2021 

1:00 p.m. 

 

Meeting held digitally via Zoom. 

 

 

The Vice Chairman called the meeting to order at 1:05 p.m. 

 

ROLL CALL 

 

Present Melvin Owensby, Chairman 

Via Zoom:      Neil Gurney, Vice Chairman 

Greg Gardner, Board Member 

Wyn Hardy, Board Member 

Al Joyner, Board Member  

Scott Doster, Alternate                    

Betty Ross, Alternate 

Kimberly Sayles, Alternate 

 

Patrick Bryant, Council Liaison 

 

Absent:          n/a   

 

Also Present: Mitchell Anderson, Assistant Community Development Director 

                        Mike Williams, Development and Environment Review Specialist 

                        Michelle Jolley, Recording Secretary 

 

APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA 

 

Mr. Gardner made a motion to approve the agenda as presented. Mr. Gurney seconded and 

the motion carried 5-0.  

 

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES  

 

Mr. Joyner pointed out that there was a comment on the rental business stated from Mr. Gurney 

that management of the parking space was not an issue that Town would be involved in. That 
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would be between the landlord and the business operator. He asked that that statement be included 

in the Minutes under the VROP discussion.  

 

Mr. Joyner made the motion to approve the March 23-24, 2021 Meeting Minutes as 

amended. Mr. Hardy seconded and the motion carried 5-0. 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

 

A. Hearings  

 

a) ZV-2021002, a request from Paul Brock/Lured Market & Grill for a 

variance of 14’ from the minimum rear yard zoning setback for the CG 

zoning district located at 2655 Memorial Drive in Lake Lure, NC (Tax 

PIN 216982) 

Community Development Director Mitchell Anderson and applicant Paul Brock were sworn in. 

There were no conflicts of interest or ex parte communications to disclose. Ms. Sayles noted that 

she is a co-business owner in the community and personally knows the applicant but it would not 

affect her decision. Mr. Brock did not wish to challenge the Board for cause.  

 

Mr. Anderson presented the case. He stated that Paul Brock is requesting a variance for the addition 

of a restroom on the back right side of the existing building located at 2655 Memorial Highway. 

This property is located in the CG Commercial General Zoning District. The request is to reduce 

the rear yard setback from the required 15’ to 1’ for a variance of 14’. The pre-existing non-

conforming structure was built in 1926 prior to the Zoning Regulations being adopted. 

Unpermitted construction of a bathroom addition was begun in fall 2020, resulting in a September 

25, 2020 Notice of Violation and October 27, 2020 Stop Work Order. The Stop Work Order was 

closed and removed March 26, 2021 in response to Mr. Brock’s submission of a Zoning 

Compliance permit application and his completion of a previously submitted Variance application. 

The Zoning Compliance permit is on hold pending the hearing of this request. Mr. Anderson stated 

that property owner George Wittmer sent him an email and requested to be an applicant on this 

request as well. He noted that he received no communications from the public.  

 

Mr. Gardner pointed out that the requested addition is possibly within the envelope allowed and 

there may be no further encroachment but requested  a variance because of how close it is to the 

property lines. Mr. Anderson noted that the addition is not considered part of the existing structure 

and would be an addition to the existing roofline. Mr. Gardner pointed out that the only 

encroachment he noticed was with the first parking space. Mr. Brock noted when he originally 

submitted the plans to the County and to the Town, he had requested the bathroom located further 

back but felt it made better sense to put the bathroom on the front of the building. He stated that 

he did not realize at the time how close it was to the property line. He mentioned that he spoke 

with Mr. Anderson and decided to apply for the variance and take the existing walls and roof off.  

 

Mr. Brock also pointed out that he added a metal storage cube on the opposite side of the building 

from the bathroom that is about the same distance as the requested bathroom to the property lines 
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and asked to make this part of his variance request as well. He noted that he spoke with the owners 

of the condos neighboring the building and they were all in approval of his request.  

 

Ms. Sayles questioned if this bathroom is viable for operation of his business. Mr. Brock stated 

that there is an existing bathroom that does not meet ADA compliance and the County is requiring 

a second bathroom to meet ADA compliance. He pointed out that he has temporarily brought in 

an ADA approved Porta Potty pending the variance and addition of the bathroom. There is already 

a building right on the line or a foot or so from it.  

 

Mr. Joyner asked if the Board’s purview is to be focused on the footprint and esthetics or if it be 

more towards commercial design standards for the Town. Mr. Anderson explained that the design 

standards are for larger buildings/additions and he does not know of any regulatory purview of the 

Board specific to esthetics. Mr. Brock commented that he wants to construct a bathroom in 

conjunction with the esthetics of the property and would potentially put something in front of the 

bathroom door to try and block view from the street. However, the bathroom must be ADA 

compliant and allow for wheelchairs. He requested that the Board consider a 1’ variance for his 

storage cube as well so that he does not have to cover it in vinyl. He noted that when he ordered 

the cube he had it custom pointed so it would blend in. The cube is not a permanent structure but 

is a very high quality. It could be removed if necessary.  

 

Mr. Anderson read from §92.118 of the Zoning Regulations regarding metal structures. Mr. Brock 

expressed that the metal storage cube will be nearly invisible from the road. He forwarded pictures 

of the metal cube to Mr. Anderson to present to the Board members. Mr. Gardner asked if the 

Board could make a determination on a variance for the storage cube since it was not part of the 

original application and request. Mr. Anderson felt it would be appropriate to include as part of 

the testimony from Mr. Brock. He noted that the cube is referenced in the site plan on the variance 

application. Mr. Anderson mentioned that he will contact Town Attorney William Morgan and ask 

that he attend the reconvened meeting tomorrow to address any concerns and legal questions. Mr. 

Hardy asked if there are any other feasible locations for the bathroom to make more accessible and 

less noticeable from the parking lot and road. Mr. Brock stated that there are no other options 

unless he adds on to the building. 

 

There was no further testimony. The Board unanimously agreed to recess the hearing until 

Wednesday, April 28th at 1:00 p.m.  

 

RECESS 

Mr. Gardner made the motion to recess the meeting at 1:50 p.m. until Wednesday, April 

28, 2021 at 1:00 p.m. Mr. Doster seconded and the motion carried 5-0.  
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Minutes of the Reconvened Meeting of the 

Board of Adjustment 

 

Tuesday, April 28, 2021 

1:00 p.m. 

 

Reconvened Meeting held digitally via Zoom. 

 

 

The Chairman reconvened the recessed meeting from April 27, 2021 at 1:14 p.m. 

 

ROLL CALL 

 

Present Melvin Owensby, Chairman 

Via Zoom:      Neil Gurney, Vice Chairman 

Greg Gardner, Board Member 

Wyn Hardy, Board Member 

Al Joyner, Board Member  

Scott Doster, Alternate                    

Kimberly Sayles, Alternate 

 

 

Absent:          Betty Ross, Alternate 

                       Patrick Bryant, Council Liaison 

 

         

Also Present: William Morgan, Town Attorney 

Mitchell Anderson, Assistant Community Development Director 

                        Mike Williams, Development and Environment Review Specialist 

                        Sha’Linda Pruitt, Recording Secretary 

 

The board opened discussion for deliberations.  

 

A. Hearings  

 

a) ZV-2021002, a request from Paul Brock/Lured Market & Grill for a 

variance of 14’ from the minimum rear yard zoning setback for the CG 

zoning district located at 2655 Memorial Drive in Lake Lure, NC (Tax 

PIN 216982) 

Paul Brock is requesting a variance for the addition of a restroom on the back right side of the 

existing building at 2655 Memorial Highway. (Tax PIN 216982). This property is located in the 

CG Commercial General Zoning District. 

 

1) The variance request is to reduce the rear yard setback from the required 15’ to 1’, for a 
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variance of 14’. 

 

2) The pre-existing non-conforming structure located at 2655 Memorial Highway was built 

in 1926, prior to the zoning regulations being adopted. 

 

3) Unpermitted construction of a bathroom addition was begun in fall 2020, resulting in a 

September 25, 2020 Notice of Violation and October 27, 2020 Stop Work Order. The Stop 

Work Order was closed and removed March 26, 2021 in response to Mr. Brock’s 

submission of a Zoning Compliance permit application and his completion of a previously 

submitted Variance application. The Zoning Compliance permit is on hold pending the 

hearing of the Variance application. 

 

4) The applicant has provided a complete application with to-scale plans. These documents are 

included in the meeting packet. 

 

 

Staff had sent over the metal siding concerns expressed by the board to the town Attorney Mr. 

Morgan. Mr. Morgan had reviewed the different canvas types for storage buildings.  

Mr. Morgan stated that the existing town ordinance is clear on its intent with addressing Fabric 

and metal structures to protect the character and appearance of Lake Lure. You can have them 

but they can’t be visible from a public street. The issue is that you can see this form US 74. Staff 

confirmed that you would in fact be able to see the storage cube from the highway. The board 

cannot or shouldn’t approve a variance that in affect would create another non-conforming 

structure. You would be blessing the creation of a new ordinance violation. There is a way to do 

it but it would have to be screened and there are various ways that are listed to do the screening 
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such as a wooden fence. The board can make this a condition subject to the variance being 

approved. You can make it a condition that the building either be over laid with wood or hidden 

by walls, buffer stripes or other means to obstruct the visibility from the hwy. I wouldn’t approve 

and order without making it a condition required by 92.118 Fabric and Metal Structures in the 

zoning ordinance. The details of achieving compliance should be worked out with staff.  

Mr. Gurney asked Mr. Morgan if the town approves to make this a requirement then the Town 

would work with Mr. Brock to define what exactly would be feasible under this ordinance so that 

the board wouldn’t have to get into those specifics but only to determine if it meets the town’s 

ordinances.  

Mr. Morgan stated this is correct that the board doesn’t dictate the material used only that the 

fence be covered. I wouldn’t approve and order without making it a condition required by 92.118 

Fabric and Metal Structures in the zoning ordinance. The details of achieving compliance should 

be worked out with staff. 

Mr. Gardner stated that the applicant expressed interest previously in reference to the bathroom 

so perhaps he could do the same type of screening device for the cube which would solve the 

issue because you wouldn’t be able to see the cube from the road.  

Mr. Joyner asked staff if the storage cube apart of the original application submitted by Mr. 

Brock.  

Staff confirmed that it was and was included in the site plan.  

Mr. Hardy asked the town attorney in regards to the storage cube, does portability as oppose to 

having a structure planted in ground make any difference in regards to the regulations.  

Mr. Morgan referred to Mr. Anderson, staff stated that it would treated as an accessory structure 

similar to a shed as far as the regulations would be concerned. The only temporary structure that 

get regulated would be RVs.  

Mr. Joyner asked about waste containers. 

Mr. Morgan confirmed that most towns do require some form of screening around dumpsters.  

Mr. Anderson said the town doesn’t view waste containers as metal structures.  

Mr. Morgan reiterated that the ordinance does in fact address this specific situation very clearly 

in the regulations.  

 

Mr. Hardy added that yesterday we agreed with the suggestion that the property owner also sign 

the application for the zoning variance prior to the construction of the bathroom as a condition 

was well.  

Mr. Morgan asked does the ordinance explicitly say that the owner must also sign the 

application. Obviously the owner does support this action by way of his letter. I think the owner 

should sign the application since it will be recorded by the county with the register of deeds. 
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Mr. Brock stated that six months is more than enough time to complete this project.  

The board agreed to make the signature of the property owner on the application as a condition 

too.  

Mr. Joyner asked if the board is approving the location of the storage unit or just the screening of 

the storage unit. 

The storage unit location has not been changed 

Mr. Gurney made the motion “With regard to Case Number ZV-2020002, I move the 

Board to find that the applicants have demonstrated that unnecessary hardships exist as 

per the following testimony”: The applicant would not be able to build the ADA bathroom 

in its current location or the storage cube to the property line since the building was 

erected in the 1920s when the current ordinances did not exist.  Mr. Gurney stated that 

both the storage unit and the ADA can have a variance of 14ft. It may not be closer than 1ft 

to the property line. In addition we have a condition that the storage cube needs to meet 

ordinance 92.118 in conjunction with the staff within a six month period. A second 

condition will be added that the property owner must also sign the application. I move the 

board to grant the requested variance for the bathroom and storage cube based on the 

application. Mr. Joyner gave the second.  
 

OLD BUSINESS 

None 

 

The Chairman asked for a motion to adjourn. Mr. Hardy gave the motion and Mr. Joyner 

gave the second.  

 

The meeting ended at 1:43pm  

 

 

 

ATTEST: 

     ____________________________ 

Neil Gurney, Vice Chairman  

 

 

____________________________ 

Sha’Linda Pruitt, Recording Secretary  
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RutherfordCounty
Printed May 12, 2021

See Below for Disclaimer
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Geo-pin
0642462814

City
LAKE LURE

Deed Date
4/24/2018 12:00:00 AM

Township
Chimney Rock

Land_Class
SINGLE FAMILY RES

Acreage
0.06

Deed Book
2000

Deed Page
293

Map Book
24

Map Page
192

Index_Type
CRP

Map Block Lot
511 1 58

Parcel Number
1653330

Property Address
0 MEMORIAL HWY

Neighborhood
L30B

Fire District
 

Special Tax Districts
F17 TWN LL MUNI FIRE

Owner Name
LURE RIDGE OWNER'S ASSOCIATION

Owner Mailing Address
9500 STATESVILLE RD

Owner Mailing City
CHARLOTTE

Owner Mailing State
NC

Owner Mailing Zip
28269

Land Tax Value
80000

Building Tax Value
15900

Total Assessed Value
95900

Revenue Stamp
0

Structure Size
0

Under_Assmt_Flag
N

Subdivision
PL24-192

Sale Price
 

OBJECTID_1
40582
Rutherford County Geographic Information Systems (GIS) Data Distribution Disclaimer The County of Rutherford acquires, develops, maintains and uses GIS data in
support of its internal business functions and for the public services it provides. The GIS data which Rutherford County distributes and to which it provides access, may
not be suitable for other purposes or uses. It is the userâ€™s responsibility to verify any information derived from the GIS data before making any decisions or taking
any actions based on the information. Rutherford County shall not be held liable for any errors in the GIS data. This includes errors of omission, commission, errors
concerning the content of the data, and relative and positional accuracy of the data. Source information used for this data may have been collected at different scales,
times or definitions, resulting in inconsistencies among features represented together on this map. In no event shall Rutherford County become liable to users of these
data, or any other party, for any loss or direct, indirect, special, incidental or consequential damages, including but not limited to time, money or goodwill, arising from
the use or modification of the data. The Geographic Information System (GIS) Data made available on the GIS website does not represent legally recorded maps or
surveys and is not intended to be used as such. The information contained in GIS data is dynamic and constantly changes over time. This data is not better than the
original sources from which they were derived. GIS data should not be used for navigational, tracking or any other purpose requiring exact measurement of distance or
direction or precision in the depiction of geographic features. Nor should it be used for making financial or any other commitments. The maps/data provided herein are
for illustration purposes only and are not suitable for site-specific decision making. Parcel data was prepared for the visual representation of real property found within
Rutherford County, and is not necessarily accurate by surveying standards. If absolute accuracy and detail is required, the deeds, plats and other related records on file
should be consulted. Parcel ownership lines are for taxing purposes only and are not intended for conveyance. This data has been developed using public funds. It is
therefore in the public domain. Users agree that they will not sell this data; neither will they sell or share their access to this data. As a condition of providing access to
electronic GIS data, Rutherford County reserves the right to require that the user agree in writing that the data will not be resold or otherwise used for trade or
commercial purposes pursuant to N.C. Gen. Stat. Â§132.10.
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